



TICKENHAM PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on Thursday 11th April 2013 at 7.00 p.m.

at the Village Hall Committee Room 

PRESENT:  Councillor Bruce Ralfs in the chair, Cllrs Jane Brock, Matthew Bracey, David Franks, Alan Hooley, Ann Loader, Mike Perrott, Pam Trenchard and Roger Triggol
In attendance:  Lyndon Watkins (North Somerset Council) (NSC) and Vena Prater (Clerk)
33/13
MEMBERSHIP

The Chairman reported that Mike Woodey (who had attended a previous meeting as an observer) had indicated that he would like to serve on the Council as a co-opted member.  Cllr Mike Perrott proposed and the Council unanimously agreed that Mike Woodey be co-opted as a member of the Council for the remainder of the current term of office.  Mr Woodey signed the Declaration of Acceptance of Office and was welcomed to the meeting.

34/13
APOLOGIES for absence were received from Cllr John Banks
35/13
MINUTES

Minutes of the meeting held on 14th March 2013, copies of which had been circulated, were approved and signed as a correct record.  
36/13
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
(a)  Village Website:
Cllr Hooley reported that David Stevenson would be able to produce a website for the Council, possibly using the existing model at a cost of £700 maximum.    More information would be obtained and in the meantime Lyndon Watkins would ask if the NSC IT Department was able to help.
(b)   Localism Act 2011:


 Cllr David Franks reported on the meeting held on 26th March when the main items on the agenda were the Core Strategy and developer’s request for the release of more greenbelt land with a judicial review requiring re-examination of the Strategy, and a presentation on co-ordinating volunteering activity.  
(c) 
 Notice Boards:

Weather permitting, the notice boards would be erected on 13th April.
(d)     Sites and Policies Consultation:

Following discussion at the last meeting the Clerk was asked to write to NSC indicating this Council’s concerns over the inclusion of land to the north west of Nailsea for residential development on the grounds of increased traffic and flooding concerns.  The Clerk would also request the removal of the designation of land to the south of the B3130 as strategic open space as this was no longer necessary following recent provision at the school.
37/13
HIGHWAYS MATTERS
(a)
Verge Maintenance:
(i)  The Clerk reported that a quotation of £180 - £200 had been received from Tickenham Landscapes for work to the footpath beside the wide verge.  Noted.
(ii)
The Clerk reported that NSC had agreed to continue the verge maintenance at the same cost as in 2012.   

(b)
Traffic Speed at Jacklands:

No further information had been received from the NSC minor works group. 

(c)
Hill Lane: traffic speed
The Police response to the question of speeding in Hill Lane was that removal of the NSL signage would be misleading to motorists or introduce confusion regarding speed limits.   The Council agreed to be guided by the Police response and the Clerk would respond to NSC accordingly.
(d) 
Tickenham Traffic Watch:
The NSC Principal Engineer had stated that no sign (e.g. “Speedwatch Area”) should be fitted to the existing 30mph signs at each of the village as this could invalidate them.  The engineer said it was important to avoid any signs that resembled a standard speed limit sign as this could provide a technical loophole.  He said that the small signs used in south Gloucestershire were probably in an area without street lighting.  Finally, the engineer said that NSC were currently reviewing the operation of Speedwatch within North Somerset to try to achieve some consistency with other councils in the area and he requested that no action be taken for the time being.  
(e)  Incidents


No incidents were reported.
38/13
PLANNING MATTERS

(a)
New applications:


13/P/0423/TPO:  Tanglewood, Cadbury Camp Lane:    Fell one young conifer to front of house.   

No objections were raised.


13/P/0467/F:  Hidden Combe, Cadbury Camp Lane:  Demolish existing stone arbour and extend timber cladding on all elevations.  Increase size of first floor bathroom on rear elevation.  

No objections were raised.


13/P/0484//F:  Hatchintan, Clevedon Road:  Change of condition regarding landscaping:  adjusting the siting of the mobile home (which is smaller than that approved) and forming a terrace with access steps to the south elevation to facilitate assisted access.


No objections were raised.
(b)   Up-dates:

No updates had been received.
39/13
 VILLAGE FIELD
(a) Maintenance
The Clerk reported that NSC had agreed to continue the cutting of the Field at the same cost as in 2012 and with a cut just prior to the Flower Show.   Noted.
It was reported that the owner of the garage had enquired again about the possibility of purchasing the strip of land behind his property.   The Council confirmed that it had no desire to sell the land at this stage.  It was agreed that the boundary at that point was untidy and the clerk was asked to obtain a quotation for its maintenance twice a year when the other boundaries were managed.

(b) Fencing:
Cllr Triggol had discussed the question of the fencing on the northern boundary with Mr Adrian Brooks who had clarified the proposal with regard to posts and fencing.  Mr Brooks explained that walkers were climbing over the existing fence onto his property in order to access the permissive footpath.  Cllr Triggol assured the Council that the fencing would be appropriate and in fact was similar to that used at the school.  The Council was content with the proposal. 

(c)
Business Plan

Cllr Hooley gave a copy of the Management Committee’s business plan to the Clerk.

(d)
Proposed loan

The Chairman said that there were issues around the proposed loan and VAT element which needed further consideration.  The Clerk had sought advice regarding the claiming of VAT from the Avon Local Councils Association who advised that the Council should not make the loan by way of paying the bill itself and claiming back the VAT as this would be tax evasion.   The Clerk reminded the Council that it was the custodian trustee of public money and as such transactions must be transparent with a clear audit trail.  Therefore further consideration would need to be given to the proposal to make a loan of £4,000 to the Field Management Committee.   The matter would be considered in detail at the next meeting.  
40/13
FINANCES
The following payments were approved:


Clerk’s salary  March 
£172.85


Clerk’s expenses  March
£6.85


HMRC  March
£43.40



Local Councils Review subscription
£16.00
41/13
JEAN BURROWS FUND

The Chairman reported on the recommendations of the assessors, as follows:

TICKENHAM SCHOOL
Application for funding “to tarmac and landscape the existing parking area at the front of the school which is currently unmade, prone to flooding and a potential health and safety risk.”   Total cost of project:   £10,000.00  Grant applied for: £8,000.00

The assessors had met with Dean Hudd, the Head Teacher.  Unfortunately the majority of the application did not match the criteria.  However there was one area which the assessors did feel would reflect Jean’s interest in both plants and education and a grant of £500 to provide plants for the children to plant as part of the landscaping scheme was recommended.  The Council approved the recommendation.
VILLAGE HALL
Application for funding for the “refurbishment and modernisation of the village hall kitchen.”   Total cost of project:   £13,588.00   Grant applied for:  £13,588.00

The assessors met with Bob Beale, Chairman of the Hall Management Committee.  Since submitting the application the revised estimated cost was £13,900 and the Management Committee had secured a Lottery grant of £10,000.  The assessors had been assured that the hall was structurally sound and in good order and the refurbishment of the kitchen had been identified as a priority.  The assessors recommended a grant of £4,000, which was approved by the Council.
THE FLOWER SHOW
Application for funding to cover the cost of providing the park and ride bus and four parking stewards.   Total cost of project:   £220.00 p.a.   Grant applied for:   £220.00 p.a.
The assessors had met with Ann Loader, Chairman and Secretary of the Flower Show Committee.  The assessors agreed that the Flower show was a traditional village event and as such the application met the criteria.  The assessors recommended a grant of £220 per annum for three years, which was approved by the Council

SUGGESTIONS FROM INDIVIDUALS

Seven suggestions had been received, some of which were the same.  All had been considered and investigated.

To publish a history of Jean’s work, particularly her research work about the violets

There had been discussion around whether a booklet was already in existence and, indeed, whether this met the criteria.  A village resident was ready and willing to carry out more research into the material available. The assessors recommended that £200 be set aside to meet production costs.  The recommendation was approved by the Council.  
Producing and distributing the village magazine to the entire village twice a year – June and December

It was noted that the magazine was already distributed to every household in June and December and the Parish Council already provided a grant of £200 a year towards the costs.   However, aowever comment had been received from a resident that it would be good to include from time to time information about local groups: the resident suggested that this would be of particular benefit to new residents and to those who, for whatever reason, do not get involved in village activities, possibly through ignorance.  The assessors recommended and the Council agreed that this suggestion be passed to the Parochial Church Council as owners of the magazine.

Seats to be provided at the church, school and Cadbury Camp

It was noted that seats were already provided at these locations.  The assessors recommended and the Council agreed that the possibility of providing seats at other locations be borne in mind for future consideration as and when appropriate.    

Provision of flower planters by bus stops and their maintenance
The assessors had been concerned about the on-going implications for maintenance and planters would need to comply with regulations, e.g. distance from the highway.  The assessors suggested and the Council agreed that the idea was not viable unless sponsorship could be obtained from, for example, a local garden centre.  

A small arboretum

The assessors believed that as it stood this suggestion was not viable as the Council did not own any appropriate land and would not wish to purchase any.   However, there was a possibility that in 2014 the Council would receive an application for funding towards a community woodland.  Should that come to fruition and the necessary issues regarding access could be agreed, a small accessible woodland might be possible.  The Council agreed that consideration be deferred until 2014.
A defibrillator to be placed outside the Village Hall.

Total cost:
Prices vary but probably £2,250 inc VAT

The administrator of the Fund had researched possibilities:  there were many types on the market, most of which required operators to be specifically trained.    One type which could be operated by laymen and did not require a dedicated telephone line and was used, recommended and supported by the Ambulance Service was available from AED Locations at a cost of £2,250.  The Council agreed in principle that a defibrillator be provided.  The Clerk was asked to arrange a presentation by AED and an Ambulance Service representative and to look into the question of other grant funding.  
Outings for older residents 

The administrator had discussed the proposal with the Good Neighbours.    Their response was that although they thought there was a gap in provision for older residents in the village they did not feel able to organise a village outing.  The assessors suggested and the Council agreed that a village outing was not feasible.
42/13
CORRESPONDENCE


North Somerset Council:



Parking Standards Consultation – draft



Sites and Policies Plan Consultation



Streetscene


Local Councils Review


Voluntary Action news

Tickenham School newsletters

43/13
WASTE  BINS

In answer to a point made by Cllr Trenchard, the Clerk said that she had already enquired about the emptying service provided by NSC as the dog bin in Moor Lane was overflowing. Lyndon Watkins also agreed to follow up with NSC.

It was noted that the waste bin opposite the junction of the B3130 with Washing Pound Lane had not been emptied: the Clerk would follow up.
44/13
NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH

It was reported that there had been thefts of heating oil in the area.  There were still difficulties with parents parking inconsiderately in the area around the school despite repeated notices in the school newsletters.  
45/13
DATES OF MEETINGS 2013 

  9th May (Annual Meeting of the Parish Council)
12th September

13th June
10th October

11th July


14th November

[8th August if required]
12th December
